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NEWSLETTER 
 

August 2019 
Dear parents, carers and the wider Warrawong community, 
 

We have had a busy start to the term with many wonderful events, performances, celebrations and      
achievements along with the core business of teaching and learning. 
 

This past week has been the celebration of public education through our annual Education Week.  The 
theme this year was, 'Every Student, Every Voice'. This notion is very appropriate at Warrawong High as 
our multicultural and rich diversity allows everyone to thrive in a dynamic and inclusive school                
environment whereby all students are known, valued and cared for. 
 

Some of the events we celebrated through Education Week included: 
 

Carnivale. It was inspiring to see our students in action on the school assembly, helping/participating in 
our open classroom demonstrations and having fun on the rides and games. Celebrating our young      
people and their learning through a connection with their community and school is the absolute purpose 
behind this event. 
 

Regional Celebration evening. Our Drumming Group performed at a regional celebration dinner that 
included all schools across the Illawarra. Our young people led by Mr Gander and supported by Mr 
Mendygral and Mr Steffanelli brought great credit to the school and filled them with pride in representing 
our school at such a prestigious event. On display for all to see was great teamwork, synergy and          
connection. 
 

Connection to Country workshop. We sent a group of students to Killalea National Park on Thursday to 
undertake a program, 'Connection to Country'.  These students worked with students from our CoS to   
develop an 'Acknowledgement of Country' that can be used in our schools. 
 

IEC Graduation and Open day and 40-year anniversary. Many dignitaries and educational leaders     
attended this event in celebration of the wonderful contribution our IEC makes to Warrawong High,     
public education and Australian society. The student performances and community support was amazing. 
Also, promoting the notion 'Every Student, Every Voice' we celebrated our school’s rich diversity and our 
student voices through dance, speech, performance and achievement. 
 

Some other events of note thus far this term include: 
 

Subject selection evening.  This event provided our current year 10 students with information regarding 
the HSC and subject selection.  There was fantastic support and teamwork between our school, teachers,          
students, families and outside agencies including UoW, TAFE, ITEC, UoW College and IWPL .  Thank you 
again in the support of this comprehensive process.  Also thank you to our teachers for volunteering their 
time to promote their subject and the wonderful learning opportunities your faculty offers. 
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DEPUTY PRINCIPAL REPORT 

Thank you to all of the students and parents/carers who attend the Year 10 into 11 subject selection     
evening on Tuesday 6th August. Many of the external agencies who attended commented that our subject 
selection evening was the most engaging one they have attended across the various schools in the region 
so far in 2019. This validates the terrific work Mrs Napier, Mr Gunner and Mr Cattle have done in               
coordinating this process in order to best support our students in making the right choices for the future. 
We would also like to thank all of our staff who attended on the night. Year 10 are this week partaking in 
subject tasters for the first time ever at Warrawong High School and we are looking forward to the inter-
views which will be taking place from Monday 19th August when our Year 10 students will be making their 
final subject choices. 

We would like to wish all of our Year 12 students the very best for their Trial HSC Examinations which       
began on Monday 12th August. Mrs Hijazi distributed a letter to all students on Friday 9th August which 
communicates all of the important events and key dates between now and the end of their schooling. 
Some of these major events include Year 12 Graduation Day, HSC starting date, school mystery day, school 
clearance procedures and the formal. 

It is important that our Year 11 students start preparing for their Preliminary HSC Yearly Examinations 

which will be held at the end of this term. Also, any student who has received N Warnings must complete 
the outstanding tasks before the start of these examinations. 

A reminder to all of our parents/carers that it is compulsory that all of our students wear the new school 
uniform from the start of 2020. The school will continue to heavily subsidise the new uniform next year in 
order to assist our families in meeting this expectation. 

Congratulations to all of the students who attended the Outstanding Report Morning Tea on Friday 2nd    
August. These students were recognised for their excellence throughout Semester One and it was great to 
see many parents/carers take time out of their busy day in order to attend the morning tea. Thank you to 
our dedicated Wellbeing Team and in particular Mrs Murdzevski and Mrs Daenell for coordinating this 
event. 

Michael Stanizzo and Christine Goldspink 
Deputy Principals 

HSC Trial Exams. Good luck to our teachers and students for the Year 12 HSC Trials.  Thank you to our 
teachers, parents & carers for your efforts thus far in supporting our students through the final stages of 
their education. 
 
Parent Teacher night. We had a successful parent teacher evening to start the term. Thank you to our         
community and teachers who attended this event. The purpose of gathering effective and timely feedback 
on student achievement and performance is an essential partnership we hope to continue to develop. Our 
high achieving students and their parents were invited to a ‘positive report’ morning tea whereby we          
celebrated their outstanding results. 
 
Warrawong High is in the media. I anticipate that many of you in our community would have heard our 
recent radio advertisement on i98fm. This advertisement of our school Carnivale promoted our school in a 
positive light within the wider Illawarra. To complement this we also advertised in the Illawarra Mercury,   
including a recent story regarding some of our students engaging in a STEM project. You will find the link to 
the article on our Facebook page. This is a wonderful promotion for our school as we move towards futures 
learning including; learning spaces and pedagogy. 
 
Thank you for your continued support of our wonderful school. 

Brad Hughes 
Principal 
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SRC REPORT 

Recently the Student Representative Council has been busy with several exciting things . Over the holidays, 
we had four representatives volunteer to be a part of the Burn Bright Leadership camp that took place in    
Vision Valley, Arcadia, Sydney. This was an opportunity for our school leaders to gain valuable knowledge and 
experience in communication, leadership, being an advocate for change and also having a lot of fun along the 
way! We can proudly say these students represented Warrawong High School fantastically and from all ac-
counts, really enjoyed their experience.  

In what has been a busy couple of months, we have seen the re-introduction of Warrawong High Schools   
Carnivale event to celebrate Education Week for NSW Public Schools across the region. The day showcased 
many of our students abilities through musical performances, public speaking, drumming, acting and much 
more. The SRC students have been instrumental in voicing their thoughts, opinions and suggestions for what 
would make the day successful and again, that was shown through the fun and enjoyment had by all of those 
in attendance (some even pushing their bodies to the limit on several rides). Days like these aren’t possible to 
run if we don’t have a student body, a student voice and a leadership team that are willing to drive change. 
Fittingly, the theme for Education Week this year was “Every Student, Every Voice”, and so the Student       
Representative Council have been amazing advocates of this! 

Anthony Stefanelli 

SRC Co-ordinator 
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STEM REPORT 

You probably already know that Warrawong High School offers STEM (Science, Technology, Engineering, 

Maths) as an elective course in Years 9 and 10 because we know how important these skills will be in your 

childrens' future. 

But here are some things you probably didn't know: 

On Sunday, 11 August, Year 9 STEM students travelled to UNSW in Sydney to compete in the Young ICT      
Explorer NSW Finals after all 3 groups received invitations following a project report submitted to the panel of 
judges.   

Of the final 8 teams in the 9-10 Division, Warrawong High School had 3! A fantastic achievement by our      
students as they make history for Warrawong High!... BUT there's more! One of our teams placed 3rd in NSW 
in their division!  A huge congratulations to Brayden Hassan, Noah Imrie and David Buckley for their Vision 
Impairment Text-to-Speech project. 

Year 9 STEM students got the opportunity to tour the world-class TRICEP Research Lab to look into the new 

world of 3D Bioprinting and its potential.  They have also participated in a partnership program with UOW 

called STEM+X aimed at building leadership and communication skills through STEM.   

After a 2 day intensive training bootcamp, students delivered STEM workshops to students at Cringila Public 

School. 

Year 9 and 10 STEM competed in the national Science & Engineering Challenge competition.  They also       

participated in a Bluescope STEM careers and skills workshop. 

Year 9 STEM students are about to begin a project in collaboration with researchers from UOW to support 

Illawarra and Shoalhaven City 

Councils and LendLease to 

use digital sensors to better 

manage water and flood 

events. Check out this article 

for more info. 
Marc Gunner 

Science Teacher 
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NEWS FROM MR GUNNER—HEAD TEACHER ADMINISTRATION 

Welcome back to Term 3 Warrawong High students! 

A few things from me this newsletter: 

Year 10 Subject Selections 

Year 10 have already attended their Subject Selection Evening which was held on Tuesday 6 August in the 

school hall. During Week 4, Year 10 will be trialling Subject Taster lessons to get a realistic experience of the 

Year 11 courses. During Week 5, parents are invited to make an appointment with Mr Stanizzo to be present 

as our Subject Coaching Team supports students to their final subject selections for Year 11 2020. The       

Subject Coaching Team consists of Mr Stanizzo (Deputy Principal), Ms Napier (Head Teacher Secondary    

Studies), Mr Gunner (Head Teacher Administration), Mr Cattle (Careers Adviser) and Mr Freeme (Year         

Adviser). 

 

Year 8 Subject Selections 

On Monday of Week 5, Year 8 will be receiving their subject selection booklets containing all the information 

on what subjects are on offer. Students will have until Wednesday of Week 6 (28 August) to submit their    

selections online. 

 

Year 12 HSC Trials 

We wish our Year 12 students good luck as they complete their last ever school-based assessment tasks (the 

HSC Trial Examinations) before official HSC Exams commence in Term 4. 

 

Term 2 Attendance Challenge Winners 

A huge congratulations to Year 7 who took out the title of ‘Most Punctual Year Group’ as part of the Term 2 

Attendance Challenge. It has been a busy few weeks across the school, so Year 7 should stay tuned for their 

reward – a pizza afternoon! 

 

Term 3 Attendance Challenge 

This term’s attendance challenge is set to really shake things up! Students should pay particular attention to 

how many days they have off school for this challenge, as year groups compete for the title of ‘Highest 

Attenders - 95% Plus’. Mr Gunner’s hot tip is that Year 9 will stay strong at the top of the ladder for the 

whole term! 

1st place – Year 9 

2nd place – Year 7 

3rd place – Year 11 

4th place – Year 8 

5th place – Year 10 

6th place – Year 12 

As always, don’t forget that if your child is absent from school, it is your legal responsibility to provide the 

school with an explanation.  

As many of you would be aware, our Parent Portal usage has skyrocketed and both parents and students are 

using this fantastic online tool more than ever before! Parents, you are able to use the Parent Portal to view 

and explain your child’s absences at anytime, from anywhere. 

Stay tuned for updates on Term 3’s Attendance Challenge! 
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BOOK WEEK 2019 

To celebrate book week we have some exciting activities throughout the school. 

Mufti Day – Come as your favourite book character with a secret (or not so secret) power! Prizes for best 

dressed and a Gotcha for all participants. Gold coin donation to be donated to the chosen charity. 

Photo Booth – Come to the library and get a photo in our superhero photo booth! 

Author Visit – Year 7 and Year 8 Aspire classes will be attending workshops with Jeffrey E. Doherty 

Book of the Year Soon to be announced! 

Gotcha! Each book borrowed this week comes with a Gotcha and an entry into the draw for a book prize.  

The library has copies of all of the older and younger reader CBCA shortlisted book as well as the picture 

books available for borrowing. Stay tuned for the winning books to be revealed!  

 

Other library news….. 

CHESS 

Our WHS Chess Team will be heading to Nowra on Thursday to play in the second chance draw. Good luck 

team! 

TLC Study Sessions 

Thursday afternoons (during sport) for assistance with school work. Years 9-12. 

Homework Centre 

Mondays and Tuesdays 3-4pm. Years 7-12 
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BOOK OF THE YEAR SHORT LIST 2019 
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IEC CLASS 4L’S MAGAZINE PROJECT 

Class 4L has been working on articles that will be published in a youth magazine later this year. We have been working on this for 6 

weeks, in Term 2 and 3, with some Year 9 mainstream students. We were divided into groups of 3 and each group had a            

mainstream student to help. Before we were divided into groups, we played multiple games to help us get along with each other. 

We were given questions to ask each other so that we could get to know each other. We then had to find something that we had 

in common and that would be the topic that we would be writing about. These are the topics we chose: KPop, Travelling, Music,  

Shopping, Video games, Sleeping and the Beach. 

We worked on each of our articles for 6 weeks with the Youth Development Workers, Katherine West from the Port Kembla Youth 

Program and Marissa Pitt from MCCI.  They both worked so hard on this project to make it enjoyable for us. After 6 lessons, we 

were taken to the University of Wollongong Innovation Campus to design our articles and learn about designing magazines. We all 

had so much fun at the university, the Uni teachers were amazing and we were happy to learn new skills.  

We would like to thank Katherine, Marissa, the University teachers and the youth development workers who have helped us with 

the articles because without them this whole project wouldn’t have happened. We would also like to thank the high school       

students who participated with us on this project because they helped us a lot with the articles too. 

Chanrasmey Chea 
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MR MORALES’ TIME MACHINE 

This month’s trip takes us back to Viking Age Europe in the 
year 850AD. The Vikings were originally based in Denmark, 
Norway and Sweden. They ventured across the seas in 
their longships seeking adventure, new lands, treasure and 
slaves. They were much feared throughout Europe and 
earned a reputation as bloodthirsty warriors. Viking     
women were also known to fight alongside the men. On 
this occasion Grace Stojkoski has travelled back to join a 
Viking raid.  
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NAPIER’S NEWS - HEAD TEACHER SECONDARY STUDIES 

YEAR 10 SUBJECT SELECTION PROCESS 

Year 10 students have been engaging in discussions surrounding Stage 6 and their HSC over the past four 
weeks. The students are about to enter into the last stage of their school journey and at Warrawong High 
School we believe that choosing subjects for their HSC should not only be a family decision but a whole 
school decision. 
Year 10 students have been surveyed and participated in a Speed Careering day with the opportunity to hear 
from people from the local business community. Year 10 students also were spoken to at a year meeting    
regarding NESA compliance, the subject selection process at WHS and the different pathways available to 
them.   
At the Year 10 Subject Selection Evening on the 6th of August, there were a large number of students and  
parents present, all showing great interest in developing their understanding of the expectations of Stage 6 
and the WHS 2019 Subject Selection process. Thank you to those parents and students who attended.  
Throughout the evening faculty Head Teachers, course teachers and outside agencies such as UOW, UOW 
College, ITEC and TAFE, provided support to students and parents as they deliberated over the choices they 
are going to make over the next term. We were impressed with the student’s eagerness and the maturity 
they demonstrated during the discussions we had with them towards the end of the evening.  
If you were unable to attend the meeting, your child would have been provided with the Subject Selection 
Handbook. The information presented on the night is summarised in the Handbook. 
Monday, Tuesday and Wednesday of week 4 will see Year 10 students engaging in course “Taster” lessons. 
During these lessons they will be exploring the expectations and activities that would be expected of them if 
they were to select that course to study for their HSC. These “Tasters” aim to inform student choices,         
ensuring they are choosing the right subject for them. 

During Week 5, each Year 10 student will be individually      
interviewed. Mr Stanizzo (Deputy Principal), Mrs Napier 
(Head Teacher Sec. Studies), Mr Cattle (Careers Advisor), Mr 
Freeme (Year Advisor) and Mr Gunner (Head Teacher          
Administration) will be conducting these interviews in order 
to provide support in assisting each student to make the most 
informed decisions regarding subject selections. Parents/
Carers are most welcome to attend the scheduled interview 
with their child. Prior to your child’s interview, please ensure 
you complete Page 21 and 22 of the Subject Selection      
Handbook with your child. If you have not yet booked an 
interview or are unsure of your child’s interview time, please 
contact the school. 
If you have any questions, please contact the Warrawong 
High School. 
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HSC MINIMUM STANDARD 

From 2020, only students who meet the HSC mini-
mum standard will receive a Higher School Certifi-
cate  testamur. 
Students will be provided with two (2) opportunities 
per year to pass the standard identified below. 
To show they meet the standard students need to 
achieve: 
 Level 3 or 4 in the online reading test. 
 Level 3 or 4 in the online writing test. 
 Level 3 or 4 in the online numeracy test. 
 Some students with disability may be exempt 

from meeting the minimum standard to       
receive their HSC testamur. 

On the 31st of August, Year 10 students completed 
the Reading test during an English lesson. Students 
have already received the results for this test. If your 
child failed to meet the minimum standard for     
reading, they will sit the test again next term. 
During week 6, students will complete the Writing 
test. Teachers are currently working across the 
school to support the students to prepare for this 
test. 
Students are able to sit each of the tests, twice a 
year. Support will be provided for your child if they 
continue to be challenged by these tests. 
If you have any further questions, please contact 
Warrawong High School. 

YEAR 8 SUBJECT SELECTION PROCESS 

The Year 8 Subject Selection process has begun. 
Throughout years 9 and 10 students will be     
expected to complete the core courses which 
include English, Maths, Science, HISE & PD/H/PE. 
However, they will also have the opportunity to 
choose 3 elective courses.  
Elective courses provide students with the        
opportunity to engage with subjects that they 
are interested in and/or support the                  
development of their skills. The skills they during 
these years will ultimately support them 
throughout their HSC. It is important to note that 
elective courses should be chosen carefully and 
after consideration of the expectations of the 
course.  
Students will receive a Subject Selection         
Handbook in Week 7. It is important that par-
ents/carers discuss the information presented in 
the handbook with their child to support the           
decisions they make as they are now working    
towards a Record of Achievement (ROSA) and 
the expectations of their effort, application, 
attendance and completion of assessment tasks 
will become more significant. 
If you have any further questions or concerns, 
please contact Warrawong High School. 

WARRAWONG HIGH SCHOOL COMMUNITY 

OF SCHOOLS’ PUBLIC SPEAKING 

The Warrawong High School Community of 
Schools’ Public Speaking program was launched 
at Carnivale by Year 7 student, Patrick Ward. 
During his speech Patrick outlined the three    
initiatives taking place this term with our local 
primary schools. These included the              
Toastmasters Youth Leadership Program,       
Connecting Communities Workshop and the 
Public Speaking Competition. These initiatives 
aim to build confidence within our students 
providing them with the strategies they need to 
have a voice and be heard. 
The Toastmasters Youth Leadership Program is 
underway with representatives from each of our 
feeder schools working with local leaders and 
professional public speakers to build both their 
leadership and public speaking abilities. Every 
week students take on leadership roles and/or 
present a prepared or impromptu speech         
followed by a peer evaluation.  
Continued over page….. 

http://educationstandards.nsw.edu.au/wps/portal/nesa/11-12/hsc/hsc-minimum-standard/disability-provisions-exemptions
http://educationstandards.nsw.edu.au/wps/portal/nesa/11-12/hsc/hsc-minimum-standard/disability-provisions-exemptions
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The Connecting Communities Workshop was an 
amazing experience for our community. The          
students worked with Aunty Jodie at Killalea State 
Park where they built their connection with country 
and each   other. They also developed their own 
unique and inspiring Acknowledgement of Country 
that they will proudly present at their schools. 
Both Alex and I were very proud of their eagerness 
and ability to work together to build a stronger and 
more significant understanding of their identity and 
community heritage. Congratulations to Lully 
Brown, Jasmine Alderton, Coby Shaw-Worthington, 
Khalani Harris and Shaniqua Pombo-Campbell! You 
showed great maturity and pride, and we look      
forward to seeing you grow into mentors within our 
community. 
Week 8 will see the first Warrawong High School 
Community of Schools Public Speaking Grand Final.      
Representatives from each of our feeder schools will 
come together at Warrawong High School to        
compete against students from their stage to win 
the title of the best public speaker for 2019.          
Students will be adjudicated on their manner and 
matter by Toastmasters and executive members of 
Warrawong High School. We are looking forward to 
showcasing such a prestigious event and cannot 
wait to see the calibre of presenters from within our 
community. 
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IEC OPEN DAY:  40TH ANNIVERSARY CELEBRATION 

On Friday, 9th August, the Warrawong Intensive English Centre celebrated 40 years of teaching students 
from non- English backgrounds. 
The audience was warmly welcomed by the event’s MCs, Ali Mahmoud and Rebecca Uwimana. 
The ceremony opened with a beautiful African dance by ten students from the IEC and high school.      
Graceful movement, traditional costumes and music created a spellbound atmosphere. 
Mrs Ruth Cooke, Head Teacher of the IEC and Mr Brad Hughes, High School Principal, both paid tribute to 
the big personal journeys undertaken by all IEC students, past and present. Their resilience and courage in 
their new country are inspiring. 
A cross cultural fan dance was performed by five IEC students from Vietnam, Japan, Thailand and              
Philippines. Their choreography and synchronicity with fans was pure delight to watch. 
Fifteen IEC and high school drummers gave a stirring performance with their Djembe drums.  Students 
from Japan, Democratic Republic of Congo, Iraq, Syria and Indonesia thrilled the audience with their       
confidence, enthusiasm and skill. 
Fatima Alhandal and Tran Luc Phan spoke eloquently of their respective Syrian and Vietnamese              
backgrounds, their challenges and many experiences in the IEC. 
Three Eritrean dancers in beautifully stitched traditional costumes, performed a captivating and unique, 
traditional sequence of steps and movements reminding the audience of the rich cultural diversity of our 
students. 
Elizabeth Jowanie, the guest speaker and a former IEC student from Burma, spoke of her memories of 
warmth and encouragement from teachers during her time at the IEC.  

The audience was treated to a dynamic and 
energetic traditional Kurdish dance,        
performed with spirit and enjoyment.   
The ceremony concluded with all of the 

current IEC students proudly singing two 

verses of the National Anthem. 
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COME ALIVE FOR SOUTHERN STARS 2019 

Rehearsals for Southern Stars 2019 COME ALIVE are in full swing, with public school students taking part in a 

wide range of dance, music, drama and vocal rehearsals around the Illawarra - and the state. 

COME ALIVE, featuring 3000 public school students, will take place over four performances at the WIN      

Entertainment Centre in Wollongong on Friday August 23 (10am and 7.30pm) and Saturday August 24 (2pm 

and 7.30pm). 

This year COME ALIVE features circus, the NSW Millennial Marching Band, 2000 dancers, a 600 strong choir, 

a full orchestra, our hugely popular boys vocal ensemble, the Aboriginal Dance Ensemble Yanggaa Garaba, 

and the amazing talents of the best featured student vocalists and performers in Southern NSW, and much, 

much more! 

You don’t have to know someone in the show to buy a ticket. Southern Stars is a world-class arena           

spectacular show which is suitable for all ages, and most of all is entertainment at its finest.  Buy your tickets 

now before they sell out! 

Remember to purchase your tickets ONLY through the registered ticket seller - Ticketmaster at: 

www.ticketmaster.com.au 

You can keep up to date with the show’s progress with pictures and video from rehearsals uploaded daily to 

our Facebook page Southern Stars – The Arena Spectacular and our Instagram page at                               

southernstarsarenaspectacular. 

http://www.ticketmaster.com.au
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